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Exporters are vying to dominate a 
golden goose – LNG. Global gas 
demand is expected to grow by 1.6% a 

year for the next five years, with consumption 
reaching almost 4,000 billion cubic meters 
(bcm) by 2022, up from 3,630 bcm in 2016 – a 
10% climb. Jostling elbows to capture market 
share abound, especially in Asia. 

China will account for 40% of this growth, 
according to the International Energy Agency 
(IEA), which aligns with the UN’s forecast that 
the country will be the world’s most populous 
nation with 1.44 billion residents by 2024. India 
is not far behind.

Whether the Middle East’s historical upper 
hand of low operating costs, natural gas re-
sources, port developments and a hefty rolo-
dex of clients will protect Qatar’s role as the 
world’s biggest LNG exporter remains to be 
seen. 

LNG exports remain flat over BP’s Outlook, 
such that the Middle East share of LNG exports 
falls sharply from 37% today to 16% by 2035. 
The US is looming increasingly large. The IEA 
estimates it could challenge Qatar and Aus-
tralia for global leadership among LNG export-
ers by 2022 – a very short four years away. If 
successful, this would be an astounding shift in 
the US’ energy narrative, for the country only 
exported its first LNG cargo from the lower 48 
states in late-February 2016. 

The US is already the world’s largest gas 
consumer and producer and is forecast to ac-

count for 40% of the world’s extra gas produc-
tion to by 2022. 

And Qatar’s response to defend its coveted 
patch? One step Doha took was lifting a 12-
year self-imposed ban on development of the 
world’s biggest natural gas field, the offshore 
North Field, last April. It will take up to seven 
years before the development of the southern 
section of the gas field brings production up to 
100 million tons per year – a 30% increase on 
current volumes. 

The news has given pause to both estab-
lished and emerging producers eyeing ex-
pansion plans in today’s well-supplied market. 
Budding exporters, such as Mozambique, face 
an even steeper climb to market entry and 
there are inevitably some raised eyebrows in 
the US and Australia. 

All exporters must adjust to importers’ 
growing preference for short-term and spot 
contracts, including Japan, the world’s biggest 
importer. Spot LNG trading made up 18% of 
total LNG volumes in 2016, according to the In-
ternational Group of LNG Importers (GIIGNL). 

In an industry driven by big-ticket invest-
ments for infrastructure, investors typically 
reassured by the decade-plus supply contract 
deals will need to update their risk-reward ap-
proach. 

The Middle East must also address its rath-
er exposed Achilles’ heel – its urgent need for 
gas. LNG imports into the Middle East have 

grown by more than 380% over the last three 
years, during a time when deliveries to tra-
ditional demand centers have been relative-
ly stagnant or in decline. In 2014, the region 
imported 4.3 million mt of gas as LNG, or just 
under 2% of the global total LNG imports, ac-
cording to Platts Analytics’ Eclipse Energy. 

By the end of 2016, this figure climbed to 
20.9 million mt, at 7.9% of the global total. 
Intensifying demand is unlikely to ebb, as BP 
Outlook anticipates a 49% increase in the re-
gion’s energy consumption up to 2035. US 
ships setting sail for coastlines in the Middle 
East – a region home to 40% of the world’s 
natural gas reserves – highlights how the re-
gion needs to rethink its puzzled gas manage-
ment strategies. 

Kuwait, Dubai, Egypt and Jordan have taken 
US deliveries so far. It will be a busy year as the 
Middle East must reaffirm its export footprint 
and increase domestic gas production – quick-
ly. A golden goose can fly out of reach. n


